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SYNOPSIS 
An ordinance has been prepared to permit an expansion and addition to the existing three-story parking 
garage on the Midwestern University Campus located at 555 31st Street. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT 
The Five Year Plan and Goals identified Strong, Diverse Local Economy.   
 
FISCAL IMPACT 
N/A. 
 
UPDATE & RECOMMENDATION 
This item was discussed at the June 1, 2010 meeting.  Staff recommends approval on the June 8, 2010 active 
agenda. 
 
BACKGROUND 
Midwestern University is proposing to expand their existing three-story parking garage located along the 
western edge of their campus.  The campus is zoned R-1 single family residential with universities being 
allowable special uses.  The proposed expansion and addition would add 996 parking spaces and 299,240 
square feet to the existing 933 space, 266,675 square foot parking garage.  The expansion and addition 
requires special use approval and a side yard setback variation.   
 
The project includes the addition of a fourth and fifth deck to the existing three-story garage and a new five-
level garage connected to the south end of the existing garage.  The fourth and fifth levels are setback from 
the northern edge of the existing deck.  The existing deck’s northern edge is 50 feet south of the adjacent 
residential property line on Rosewood Place.  The fourth level will be 237 feet from this property line with 
the fifth deck being 273 feet from the property line.  The expansion and addition will create an L-shaped 
garage and accommodate the anticipated demand for parking spaces near the new Basic Science Building.   
 
The existing garage is located 29 feet from the west (side) property line.  The proposed addition of the 
fourth and fifth level on top of the existing garage requires a 40’-8” side yard setback line.  A variation is 
required to permit the construction of a fourth and fifth level on top of the existing garage.  Maintaining the 
current location of the garage will minimize impacts on the site’s sensitive environmental features. 
 
Except for the side yard setback, the proposal complies with the bulk requirements of the Zoning Ordinance 
as summarized in the table below: 
 



Midwestern University
Campus Additions Required Proposed

Lot Coverage 1,147,653 sq. ft. max (25%) 448,782 sf ft (9.8%)
Floor to Area Ratio (FAR) 2,754,369 sq. ft. max (60%) 724,570 sq. ft. (15.7%)
Parking  1,783 2,779
Parking Deck 
North Setback (Front) 100 ft 550 ft
East Setback (Side) 40 ft - 8 in 1,500 ft
South Setback (Rear) 80 ft 1,140 ft
West Setback (Side) 40 ft - 8 in 29 ft (existing) 
Height N/A 50 ft 4 in (parking deck)  

 
Two existing dry-bottom detention basins which service the existing parking deck and Alumni Hall will be 
removed to make way for the five-story addition.  The detention provided by these basins will now be 
provided by the detention that was recently approved and permitted as part of the new Basic Science 
Building.  A new pond, located immediately west of the parking garage addition will provide detention for 
the new construction.  All detention facilities will include best management practices and comply with the 
Village’s Stormwater Ordinance.   
 
Staff provided the petitioner’s submittal to the Downers Grove Park District and the Forest Preserve District 
of Downers Grove for their review.  The Park District’s only concern with regard to the proposal was the 
additional shadow cast on Lyman Woods due to the taller garage.  The petitioner completed shadow studies 
of the existing and proposed garage identifying conditions during the summer and winter solstices and 
spring and fall equinoxes (see staff report attachments).  The shadow studies identified an additional hour of 
shadow during the summer solstice and an additional half-hour during the winter solstice.  Staff believes the 
additional shadow would have a nominal impact on Lyman Woods.  The Park District did not object to the 
proposal after reviewing the shadow studies.  However, the Park District did not respond to the notice in 
writing.  The Plan Commission was satisfied that the petitioner and staff addressed the Park District’s 
concerns and found that the shadows would have a minimal impact on Lyman Woods. 

 
The Forest Preserve requested all plantings within the wetland buffer be native to Illinois.  The Forest 
Preserve also requested construction fencing be placed adjacent to the conservation easement to ensure no 
construction activities within the easement.  Based on the Forest Preserve’s written response, staff added 
two conditions of approval to address their concerns.  The Plan Commission concurred with staff’s 
recommendation. 
 
The Plan Commission considered the petition at their May 3, 2010 meeting.  Public comments at the 
meeting included the following concerns: 
 
Traffic on 31st Street: 
 Multiple speakers noted the amount of traffic on 31st Street and the difficulty in crossing the street 

and making left turns onto 31st Street. 
 The Plan Commission and staff believe the proposed parking garage addition only addresses the 

existing parking demand.  The proposed expansion will not generate additional traffic on 31st Street 
or impair the existing conditions.   

 The Commission and staff believe any new proposal such as expanded program offerings or new 
classrooms and offices which would create additional students, faculty or staff would require a 
traffic analysis reexamining the 31st Street issues. 
 

Vehicle headlights spill over onto residential properties: 
 Neighboring residents noted vehicle lights from the garage are visible to the residential properties 

immediately north of Midwestern (see attached photographs). 
 Midwestern agreed to examine the issue and develop potential solutions to address this issue. 



 The Plan Commission believes Midwestern’s response to review potential screening has satisfied the 
concern.   

 
Parking deck lighting that is too bright and spills over onto adjacent properties: 
 Residents noted that the existing parking deck lighting spills over the garage and onto neighboring 

properties. 
 A concern was expressed about the effect of the proposed lighting on Lyman Woods. 
 Midwestern agreed to examine the possibility of changing lights to those used on the library 

building, which the residents say is softer. 
 Midwestern agreed to examine the possibility of providing baffling or alternate bulbs to create a 

softer light on the garage and limit the amount of light spillover. 
 A photometric plan is required as a condition of approval to ensure the lighting meets the Village 

lighting requirements that were not in place when the existing garage was approved in 2002. 
 The Plan Commission believes staff’s required photometric plan and Midwestern’s examination of 

baffling and alternate bulbs will satisfy this concern. 
 
Staff believes the proposal complies with the Future Land Use Plan and meets all of the special use 
standards for approval as noted in Section 28.1902 of the Zoning Ordinance.  The Commission discussed 
and analyzed the special use standards for approval and concurred with staff’s opinion that all standards 
have been met.  The Commission found that the proposed expansion and addition is a desirable service and 
will not be detrimental to the health, safety or general welfare of the community.  The proposal complies 
with the Zoning Ordinance with an approved side yard setback variation and is listed as an allowable 
Special Use in Section 28.502 of the Zoning Ordinance. The Commission believed staff’s analysis of the 
special use standards for approval was accurate and that the issues brought forward by the public have been 
addressed by the petitioner and staff.  As such, the Commission found that the application meets the 
standards for approval per Section 28.1902 of the Zoning Ordinance.     
 
Staff believes the standards for granting the petitioner’s side yard setback variation as noted in Section 
28.1803 of the Zoning Ordinance have been met.  The Plan Commission found that the site restraints, 
specifically the location of the garage in relationship to the adjacent floodway and floodplain to the south, 
the conservation easement to the west, the academic core to the east, and the wetland and woodland in the 
northeast corner of campus are unique circumstances that have created a particular physical hardship upon 
the petitioner.  The existing site restraints limit the available land for parking near the academic core.  The 
Plan Commission and staff do not believe the variation would alter the essential character of the locality or 
the land use characteristics.  The Commission found the variation will not impair an adequate supply of light 
and air or substantially diminish adjacent property values.  Additionally, the variation would not be 
applicable to other properties in the R-1 zoning district nor would a special privilege be conferred on the 
petitioner.  As such, the Commission found that the application meets the standards for granting a variation 
per Section 28.1803 of the Zoning Ordinance.     
 
Based on their analysis, the Plan Commission recommended approval of the special use and side yard 
setback variation by a vote of 6:0.  Staff concurs with the Plan Commission’s recommendation.   
 
ATTACHMENTS 
Aerial Map 
Ordinance 
Staff Report with attachments dated May 3, 2010 
Minutes of the Plan Commission Hearing dated May 3, 2010 
Forest Preserve District letter dated April 28, 2010 
Neighbor photograph submittal 
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INITIATED:                  Applicant                      DATE:         June 8, 2010             
                    (Name)

RECOMMENDATION FROM:                                                     FILE REF:      PC-04-10     
(Board or Department)

NATURE OF ACTION:

 X   Ordinance   

    Resolution 

    Motion 

     Other  

STEPS NEEDED TO IMPLEMENT ACTION:

Motion to Adopt “AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
A SPECIAL USE AMENDMENT FOR
MIDWESTERN UNIVERSITY, 555 31ST STREET,
TO PERMIT AN EXPANSION AND ADDITION TO
THE EXISTING PARKING GARAGE WITH A
VARIATION”, as presented. 

SUMMARY OF ITEM:

Adoption of the attached ordinance will authorize a special use to authorize a special use amendment
to permit an expansion and addition to the existing parking garage with a variation at Midwestern
University. 

RECORD OF ACTION TAKEN:
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Special Use w/ Var-MWU- PC 04-10

ORDINANCE NO. ________

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING A SPECIAL USE AMENDMENT FOR MIDWESTERN
UNIVERSITY, 555 31ST STREET, TO PERMIT AN EXPANSION AND ADDITION 

TO THE EXISTING PARKING GARAGE WITH A VARIATION

WHEREAS, the following described property, to wit:

Parcel A  That part of the Northeast Quarter of Section 32, Township 39 North, Range 11, East of the
Third Principal Meridian described as follows:  commencing at the Northeast corner of said Northeast
Quarter;  thence South 0º18’06” West along the East line of said Northeast Quarter, 707.12 feet to the
point of beginning; thence South 0º18’06” West, along said East line 1025.00 feet; thence North
89º41’54” West, 648.00 feet; thence South 0º18’06” West, 360.00 feet; thence North 89º41’54” West,
482.00 feet; thence North 0º18’06” East, 550.00 feet; thence North 89º41’54” West, 360.00 feet; thence
North 0º18’06” East, 885.00 feet, thence South 89º41’54” East, 485.00 feet, thence North 35º11’31”
East, 285.50 feet; thence South 55º04’55” East, 500.25 feet; thence South 89º41’54” East, 430.00 feet
to the point of beginning, in DuPage County, Illinois. 

 
Parcel B  That part of the Northeast Quarter of Section 32, Township 39 North, Range 11 East of the
Third Principal Meridian in DuPage County, Illinois, described as follows: beginning on a point of the
South line of Lot N in York Township Supervisors Assessment Plat No. 3, also known as Yorkshire
Private Farms, recorded as Document 452577 and as amended by Certificate of Correction recorded as
Document 457186, a distance of 70.73 feet East of, as measured along said South line, the Southwest
corner of said Lot N; thence South 89º52’33” East along said South line of Lot N, 260.76 feet to the
Southeast corner of said Lot N, being also the Southwest corner of Lot M in said York Township
Supervisors Assessment Plat  No. 3; thence North 0º14’00” East along the West line of said Lot M,
788.17 feet to a point on the North line of the South 6 acres of said Lot M; thence South 89º52’33” East
along a line parallel with the South line of said Lot M, 331.71 feet to a point on the East line of said
Lot M, 788.18 feet North of, as measured along said East line of Lot M, the Southeast corner of said
Lot M; thence North 0º14’54” East along said East line of Lot M, 540.71 feet to the Northeast corner of
said Lot M, said Northeast corner being also on the North line of said Northeast Quarter; thence East
along said North line of the Northeast corner, 1327.50 feet to the Northeast corner thereof; thence
South 0º18’06” West along the East line of said Northeast Quarter, 2654.75 feet to the Southeast corner
thereof; thence South 89º53’56” West along the South line of said Northeast Quarter, 1915.20 feet to a
point 300 feet East of, as measured along said South line of the Northeast Quarter, the Southwest
Quarter thereof; thence North 0º09’27” East along a line parallel with the East line of Lot O extended
South in said York Township Supervisor’s Assessment Plat No. 3, a distance of 963.68 feet to a point
366.84 feet South of, as measured along said parallel line, said point of beginning; thence North
77º39’24” West, 169.71 feet; thence North 0º09’27” East along a line parallel with said East line of Lot
O extended South 155.47 feet; thence North 67º52’52” East, 179.27 feet; thence North 0º09’27” East
along a line parallel with said East line of Lot O extended South 107.59 feet to said point of beginning;
(except that dedicated for 31st Street; and also except the following described parcel of land:  that part
of the Northeast Quarter of Section 32, Township 39 North, Range 11, East of the Third Principal
Meridian described as follows:  commencing at the Northeast corner of said Northeast Quarter; thence
South 0º18’06” West along the East line of said Northeast Quarter, 707.12 feet to the point of
beginning; thence South 0º18’06” West, along said East line 1025.00 feet; thence North 89º41’54”
West, 648.00 feet; thence South 0º18’06” West, 360.00 feet; thence North 89º41’54” West, 482.00
feet; thence North 0º18’06” East, 550.00 feet thence North 89º41’54” West, 360.00 feet; thence North
0º18’06” East, 885.00 feet; thence South 89º41’54” East, 485.00 feet, thence North 35º11’31” East,
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285.50 feet; thence South 55º04’55” East 500.25 feet; thence South 89º41’54” East, 430.00 feet to the
point of beginning, in DuPage County, Illinois); 

AND
That part of the Southeast Quarter of Section 32, Township 39 North, Range 11 East of the Third
Principal Meridian described as follows:  beginning at the Northeast corner of said Southeast Quarter
and thence running West on the Quarter Section line, 29.71 chains (1960.86 feet); thence South 04
degrees, 45 minutes, 00 seconds East 3.53 chains (232.98 feet); thence 29.23 chains (1929.18 feet) to
the East line of said Section 32; thence North 3.41 chains (225.06 feet) to the point of beginning
(except the East 1743.1 feet thereof), in DuPage County, Illinois;

AND
The West 33 feet of vacated Glendenning Road lying West of and adjoining Lot 12 in Turek’s
Subdivision of part of the Southeast Quarter of Section 32, Township 39 North, Range 11, East of the
Third Principal Meridian, according to the plat thereof recorded April 18, 1957 as Document 839446,
in DuPage County, Illinois. 

Commonly known as 555 31st Street, Downers Grove, IL  60515 (PIN 06-32-200-015, 06-032-400-026)

(hereinafter referred to as the "Property") is presently zoned in the "R-1, Single Family Residence District"
under the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance of the Village of Downers Grove; and 

WHEREAS, the owner of the Property has filed with the Plan Commission, a written petition
conforming to the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance, requesting that a Special Use per Section 28.502(f) of
the Zoning Ordinance be granted to allow construction of an expansion and addition to the existing parking
garage; and,

WHEREAS, the owner of the Property has filed with the Plan Commission, a written petition
conforming to the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance, requesting that a Special Use Amendment per section
28.1902 of the Zoning Ordinance be granted to allow construction of an expansion and addition to the existing
parking garage including the following Variation:

1. Variation from Chapter 28, Section 1111(a)(2); side yard setback, to reduce the side yard
setback to twenty-nine (29) feet versus the minimum 40.8 foot required setback requirement in
the R-1 Zoning District.  

WHEREAS, such petition was referred to the Plan Commission of the Village of Downers Grove, and
said Plan Commission has given the required public notice, has conducted a public hearing respecting said
petition and has made its findings and recommendations, all in accordance with the statutes of the State of
Illinois and the ordinances of the Village of Downers Grove; and, 

WHEREAS, the Plan Commission has recommended approval of the amendment to the Special Use,
subject to certain conditions; and,

WHEREAS, the Village Council finds that the evidence presented in support of said petition, as stated
in the aforesaid findings and recommendations of the Plan Commission, is such as to establish the following:

1. The proposed use at that particular location requested is necessary or desirable to provide a
service or a facility which is in the interest of public convenience and will contribute to the
general welfare of the neighborhood or community.

2. The proposed use will not, under the circumstances of the particular case, be detrimental to the
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health, safety, morals, or general welfare of persons residing or working in the vicinity or
injurious to property values or improvements in the vicinity.

3. The proposed use will comply with the regulations specified in this Zoning Ordinance for the
district in which the proposed use is to be located.

4. The proposed use is one of the special uses specifically listed for the district in which it is to be
located and, if approved with restrictions as set forth in this ordinance, will comply with the
provisions of the Downers Grove Zoning Ordinance regulating this Special Use.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Village of Downers Grove, in DuPage
County, Illinois, as follows:

SECTION 1.  That Special Use of the Property is hereby amended to allow construction of an
expansion and addition to the existing parking garage with a variation. 

SECTION 2.  This approval is subject to the following conditions:   

1. The Special Use and variations shall substantially conform to the preliminary site and engineering
plans and stormwater report prepared by Mackie Consultants LLC dated March 1, 2010; the parking
deck elevations and plans prepared by DWL Architects and Planners, Inc. dated February 10, 2010;
and the landscape plans prepared by Allen L. Kracower & Associates, Inc. dated March 1, 2010, except
as such plans may be modified to conform to Village Codes and Ordinances.

2. A description of best management practices that are incorporated into the site design and how they will
function shall be prepared and submitted.  The applicable design criteria such as soil type, vegetation,
and land cover conditions draining to the best management practice along with appropriate calculations
shall be included.  

3. All proposed landscape plantings in the 100-foot wetland buffer and those surrounding the proposed
detention basin shall be native to Illinois.

4. The proposed building shall have a manual and automatic detection system installed throughout in a
manner acceptable to the Village.  All areas of the building shall be protected.  

5. The proposed building shall have a complete automatic sprinkler system installed throughout in a
manner acceptable to the Village.  All areas of the building shall be protected.

6. A photometric plan which complies with the Zoning Ordinance shall be submitted and approved by the
Village.

7. Construction and silt fencing shall be installed adjacent to the conservation easement so that any
possible impacts to the conservation easement are minimized.  The fencing shall stretch from the
southern edge of the wetland to at least 50 feet past the proposed detention basin retaining wall.  

SECTION 3.  The above conditions are hereby made part of the terms under which the Special Use amendment
with a Variation is granted.  Violation of any or all of such conditions shall be deemed a violation of the
Village of Downers Grove Zoning Ordinance, the penalty for which may include, but is not limited to, a fine
and or revocation of the Special Use granted herein.  

SECTION 4.  That all ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict with the provisions of this ordinance are
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hereby repealed.

                                                                        
Mayor

Passed:
Published:
Attest:                                                               

Village Clerk

1\wp8\ord.10\SU-MidWesternU-w-var-PC-04-10





VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE OWNERS GROVE 
REPORT FOR THE PLAN COMMISSION REPORT FOR THE PLAN COMMISSION 

MAY 3, 2010 AGENDA MAY 3, 2010 AGENDA 
  

  
SUBJECT:                                            SUBJECT:                                            TYPE:                                      TYPE:                                      SUBMITTED BY: SUBMITTED BY: 

 
PC-04-10 
555 31st Street 
Midwestern University 

 
Special Use Amendment and a  
side yard setback variation  
for Midwestern University 

 
 
Stan Popovich, AICP 
Planner 

 
REQUEST 
The petitioner is requesting approval of a Special Use amendment and a side yard setback variation to construct a 
293,240 square foot addition and a two-story expansion to the existing three-story parking garage along the west 
side of the campus. 

 
NOTICE 
The application has been filed in conformance with applicable procedural and public notice requirements. 
 
GENERAL INFORMATION 
 

OWNER/APPLICANT: Midwestern University 
 555 31st Street 
 Downers Grove, IL 60515 

   
PROPERTY INFORMATION 
 

EXISTING ZONING: R-1, Single Family Residential District 
EXISTING LAND USE: Private University (Midwestern University)  
PROPERTY SIZE: 105.38 acres  
PINS:   06-32-200-015, 06-32-400-026 

 
SURROUNDING ZONING AND LAND USES 

  ZONING     FUTURE LAND USE 
NORTH: R-5 General Residence (DuPage Co.)  Residential (0-6 DU/Acre) 
SOUTH: R-1 and R-2 Single Family Residence   Residential (0-6 DU/Acre) 
  District (Village of Downers Grove) & 
 R-4 Single Family Residence (DuPage  
 Co.)   
EAST: R-2 Single Family Residence District       N/A 
 (Village of Oak Brook)  
WEST: R-1 and R-2 Single Family Residence   Residential (0-6 DU/Acre) & 
  District (Village of Downers Grove) &     Open Space 
 R-4 Single Family Residence (DuPage  
 Co.)   



PC-04-10, 555 31st Street  Page 2 
May 3, 2010 

 

ANALYSIS 
 
SUBMITTALS 
This report is based on the following documents, which are on file with the Department of Community 
Development: 
 

1. Application/Petition for Public Hearing 
2. Project Narrative 
3. Plat of Survey 
4. Building Plans 
5. Engineering Plans 
6. Landscape Plan 
7. Tabbed Stormwater Report 

 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
Midwestern University is located on approximately 105 acres of land on the south side of 31st Street. The 
site has been used as a college campus since 1965. Currently, the campus includes instructional, 
academic, office and recreational uses, dormitories, numerous accessory parking areas including surface 
level parking and the existing subject three-story parking garage, as well as various stormwater detention 
facilities. The property is zoned R-1, Single Family Residence District. The university is a permitted 
Special Use in the district.  
 
Over the last 12 years, the property received several Special Use amendments to allow for construction of 
new buildings on the campus. In May 2002, the petitioner received Special Use approval to construct the 
existing deck.  Most recently, in January 2009, the Village Council approved a Special Use amendment to 
allow for the construction of a new 226,675 square foot Basic Science building and a 16,815 square foot 
addition to the existing Student Services building. 
 
The petitioner, Midwestern University, is requesting a Special Use amendment to allow for a 293,240 
square foot expansion and addition to the existing 266,603 square foot, three-story parking garage located 
on the west side of the campus.  The project includes the addition of a fourth and fifth deck to the existing 
three-story garage and a new five-level garage connected to the south end of the existing garage.  The 
expansion and addition will create an L-shaped garage and accommodate the anticipated demand for 
parking spaces near the new Basic Science Building. 
 
The petitioner is also requesting a side yard setback variation to permit the fourth and fifth level 
expansion on top of the existing garage.  When the garage was constructed in 2002, the existing garage 
was setback 29 feet from the west property line where 7.5 feet was required.  Under the current zoning 
ordinance, the existing deck would require a 10-foot setback.  The proposed increase in height from the 
existing 28’-8” deck height to a proposed 50’-4” deck height would result in a side yard setback 
requirement of 40’-8”.  The petitioner is requesting a 28.7% reduction of the side yard setback.  Section 
28.1802(b) of the Zoning Ordinance allows side yard setbacks to be reduced up to 50%.   
 
The proposed fourth and fifth levels will be stair-stepped from the northern edge of the existing deck.  
The fourth level will start 187 feet south of the northern edge of the existing garage while the fifth level 
will start 223 feet from the existing northern edge.  The two existing stair towers along the eastern façade 
of the garage will be raised to accommodate the new fourth and fifth levels.  The existing vehicle 
entrances to the garage will remain in place with no new entrances proposed.   
 
The proposed five level addition will be attached to the south of the existing garage.  The addition will be 
in line with the east wall of the existing deck and extend 160 feet to the south.  The southeast corner of 
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the new deck will include a stair tower for pedestrian access.  Along the western wall, the addition will 
extend 36 feet to the south and then protrude 108 feet to the west to create the L-shaped garage.  Overall, 
the addition’s footprint covers 33,600 square feet.   
 
The new addition will be located 60 feet from the northern property line at this location and 175 feet from 
the western property line.  Adjacent to the western property line is a 100-foot conservation easement.  All 
construction and site work associated with this petition will take place outside of the conservation 
easement.   
 
The existing garage has 281 parking spaces, including seven handicap accessible.  The proposed 
expansion and addition will provide an additional 996 parking spaces, seven of which will be handicap 
accessible.  Overall, the campus will increase its available parking from 1,783 to 2,779, including 43 
handicap spaces.  A parking study completed in October 2008 for the proposed new Basic Science 
building and Student Services building addition found that the greatest demand for parking occurs on the 
west side of the campus near the existing parking deck.  With the completion of the Basic Science 
Building, it was anticipated that additional demand would be generated on the parking deck.  The parking 
study recommended up to an additional 262 parking spaces to ease the parking demand on the west side 
of the campus based on the new Basic Science Building.  The proposed 996 additional parking spaces 
meets the existing demand and provides parking for future uses.  
 
The bulk requirements of the Zoning Ordinance are summarized in the following table: 
Midwestern University
Campus Additions Required Proposed

Lot Coverage 1,147,653 sq. ft. max (25%) 448,782 sf ft (9.8%)
Floor to Area Ratio (FAR) 2,754,369 sq. ft. max (60%) 724,570 sq. ft. (15.7%)
Parking  1,783 2,779
Parking Deck 
North Setback (Front) 100 ft 550 ft
East Setback (Side) 40 ft - 8 in 1,500 ft
South Setback (Rear) 80 ft 1,140 ft
West Setback (Side) 40 ft - 8 in 29 ft (existing) 
Height N/A 50 ft 4 in (parking deck)  
 
COMPLIANCE WITH FUTURE LAND USE PLAN 
According to the Future Land Use Plan, the subject property is designated as Residential (0-6 DU/acre).  
The private university, located on the property since 1965, is a permitted Special Use in the R-1 Single 
Family residence district. Over the last 12 years, the Special Use has been amended several times to allow 
for construction of new buildings on the campus. The proposed parking deck expansion and addition is 
consistent with the intent of the Future Land Use Plan and will not diminish the value of the surrounding 
properties.   
 
COMPLIANCE WITH ZONING ORDINANCE 
The property is zoned R-1 Single Family Residence District. The university is a permitted Special Use in 
the district. The petitioner is requesting a variance from the west (side) yard setback requirements, but the 
proposal will meet all other bulk regulations of the Zoning Ordinance.  Upon the completion of the 
parking garage addition, the total lot coverage will be 448,782 square feet, or 9.8% well within the 
maximum permitted 25%. The proposed Floor to Area Ratio will remain the same at 724,570 square feet, 
or 15.7%, also well within the maximum permitted 60%.  
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The petitioner is requesting a side yard setback variation to permit a 29-foot side yard setback where a 
40’-8” side yard setback is required.  The subject property is unique in that the location of a floodway and 
floodplain to the south, a conservation easement along the western edge of the campus and adjacent 
campus buildings to the east all limit the ability of the university to construct additional parking to meet 
the anticipated demand along the western edge of the campus.  A stream runs east-west through the site 
approximately 250 feet south of the existing parking deck.  The stream and associated floodway and 
floodplain limits the petitioners ability to construct a parking garage or parking lot that would be near the 
academic core it would serve.  The conservation easement prohibits the new garage from extending 
further to the west.  Additionally, the layout of the academic core limits the petitioner’s ability to 
construct a parking garage or parking lot elsewhere near the academic core.  Staff believes the limitations 
of the floodway and floodplain, the conservation easement and the existing campus layout is a physical 
hardship and unique condition that warrant the requested variation.   
 
ENGINEERING/PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS 
There are two existing dry-bottom detention ponds located south of the existing parking garage that will 
be removed as part of the proposed project.  These ponds provide detention for the existing parking 
garage and the Alumni Hall Classroom / Lab.  This detention will now be provided by the new detention 
facility that was recently approved and permitted as part of the Basic Science Building.  New storm 
sewers will be installed along the east façade of the new garage to convey this stormwater to the Basic 
Science Building. 
 
A new pond, located immediately west of the proposed parking garage addition, will provide detention 
for the new garage.  Storm sewers within the new garage will convey water to the new pond.  All 
detention facilities will include best management practices to treat the stormwater and the proposal will 
comply with all provisions of the Stormwater Ordinance. 
 
The existing sanitary sewers which are located under the currently vacant site will remain in place until a 
new sanitary sewer adjacent to the west side of the existing and proposed parking garage is installed.  A 
new sanitary sewer easement will be provided over the new sanitary sewer.  The Downers Grove Sanitary 
District has provided conceptual approval of the proposed project. 
 
A new water service will be provided adjacent to the southern entry tower.  The water will service the 
proposed fire protection system located in the southeast corner of the new garage.   
 
The existing surface parking lot located south of the detention ponds will also be modified to 
accommodate the new garage.  The northern one-third of the parking lot will be removed to accommodate 
the new parking garage and adjacent landscaping.  The entrance drive into the parking lot, which 
currently curves to the north, will be straightened and curved slightly to the south. 
 
A wetland is located to the north and west of the proposed addition.  The wetland has been identified in 
the stormwater report and delineated on the engineering drawings.  No work is permitted within the 
delineated wetland.  Additionally, a 100-foot wide conservation easement along the west property line is 
located 75 feet west of the proposed addition.  No work is permitted within the conservation easement 
either. 
 
The petitioner is proposing extensive landscaping along the eastern and southern edge of the new garage.  
Additional landscaping will be provided around the detention basin and adjacent to the wetland.  All 
landscaping within the 100-foot wetland buffer adjacent to the wetland is required to be native to Illinois.  
Immediately adjacent to the north and west facades of the new garage will be a low profile prairie plant 
mix.   
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PUBLIC SAFETY REQUIREMENTS 
The Fire Prevention Division of the Fire Department has reviewed the proposed plans and determined that 
the proposed deck and site provides sufficient access for emergency vehicles.  The division is requesting a 
20-foot wide fire lane along the west side of the new garage and a 20-foot wide gate at the southwest 
corner of the garage.  A manual detection system and a complete automatic sprinkler system will be 
installed throughout the parking deck.   
 
NEIGHBORHOOD COMMENT 
Staff provided the petitioner’s submittal to the Downers Grove Park District and the Downers Grove 
Forest Preserve District of DuPage County for comment.  The Park District was concerned about the 
additional shadow that the new garage would cast upon Lyman Woods.  The petitioner submitted shadow 
studies showing that Lyman Woods could anticipate an additional hour of shadow at the summer solstice 
and an additional half hour of shadow at the winter solstice.  Given the location of the tree canopy 
adjacent to the garage and the height of the existing tree canopy, staff believes the impact of the 
additional hour of shadow on Lyman Woods would be nominal.   
 
The Forest Preserve District provided two comments.  The first was the request for construction fencing 
to run along the edge of the conservation easement to reduce any possible impact from the construction 
activities.  Per the Village’s site management ordinance, fencing will be required around the construction 
site.  The second request was for the native plantings to be used instead of non-native trees and shrubs.  
Per the Village’s Stormwater Ordinance, all plantings within the wetland buffer are required to be native 
to Illinois.  Staff’s recommendation is to require all plantings within the wetland buffer and around the 
proposed detention pond be native plants.          
 
FINDINGS OF FACT 
Staff believes the standards for Special Use approval, as shown below, have been met.  The proposed 
parking deck addition and expansion provides a desirable service and will contribute to the general 
welfare of the university and community.  The Special Use is not detrimental to the health, safety, morals 
or general welfare of the community and will not be injurious to property values.  The proposed Special 
Use complies with the bulk regulations of the R-1 zoning district as outlined in the Zoning Ordinance and 
shown above.  The requested Special Use is listed as an allowable Special Use in Section 28.502 of the 
Zoning Ordinance.    
 
Section 28.1902 Standards for approval of special uses 
The Village Council may authorize a special use by ordinance provided that the proposed Special Use is 
consistent and in substantial compliance with all Village Council policies and land use plans, including but 
not limited to the Comprehensive Plan, the Future Land Use Plan and Master Plans and the evidence 
presented is such as to establish the following: 
 
(a) That the proposed use at that particular location requested is necessary or desirable to provide a service 
 or a facility which is in the interest of public convenience and will contribute to the general welfare of the 
 neighborhood or community. 
(b) That such use will not, under the circumstances of the particular case, be detrimental to the health, 
 safety, morals, or general welfare of persons residing or working in the vicinity or injurious to property 
 values or improvements in the vicinity. 
(c) That the proposed use will comply with the regulations specified in this Zoning Ordinance for the district 
 in which the proposed use is to be located or will comply with any variation(s) authorized pursuant to 
 Section 28-1802. 
(d) That it is one of the special uses specifically listed for the district in which it is to be located.  
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The petitioner is requesting a side yard setback variation to permit the construction of the fourth and fifth 
deck on top of the existing garage.  The required setback for this expansion is 40’-8” but the existing 
parking garage is setback only 29 feet from the west property line.  Staff believes the standards for 
granting a variation (Section 28.1803 of the Zoning Ordinance), as shown below, have been met.   
 
1. The property in question cannot yield a reasonable return if permitted to be used only under the 

conditions allowed by the regulations governing the district in which it is located.  
The property could yield a reasonable return but sensitive areas on the campus severely restrict the 
petitioner’s ability to locate parking near their academic core.  If the setback requirements were 
followed, the petitioner would not be permitted to construct the fourth and fifth level of the garage 
which would limit the number of new parking spaces provided.  The existing floodplain to the south 
and adjacent conservation easement limit the petitioner’s ability to expand the new parking garage’s 
footprint.  These existing site features restrict the size of the building footprint that is available to the 
petitioner.   
 
Additional site restraints limit the petitioner’s ability to locate a parking garage of this size in a 
location near the academic core.  Immediately south of the academic core is a floodway and 
floodplain.  A large wetland and wooded area is located to the northeast of the academic core.  The 
wetland, floodplain, and conservation easement limit the amount of available developable land near 
the academic core.  Staff believes this standard has been met. 

 
2. The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances.   

The unique circumstance is the location of the garage in relationship with the floodplain, conservation 
easement and neighboring academic buildings.  The goal of the petitioner is to provide parking along the 
west side of campus near the academic core and soon to be completed Basic Science Building.  The 
existing floodway and floodplain approximately 250 feet south of the deck limits the ability to locate a 
parking structure with significant capacity near the academic core without installing a fourth and fifth 
deck on the existing garage.  The existing conservation easement along the western edge of the site 
prohibits the proposed new garage from extending further to the west to provide this capacity.   
 
The site restraints listed above as well as the wetland located in the northeast corner of the site limits the 
land available to develop sufficient parking near the academic core.  The existing site restraints limit the 
available land for parking near the academic core.  The existing garage and immediately south of the 
garage are the best locations for a parking garage.  The floodplains, conservation easements, and 
wetlands are unique circumstances which have created a hardship for the petitioner.  Staff believes this 
standard is met. 

 
3. The variation, if granted, will not alter the essential character of the locality.   

If the setback request is granted, staff does not believe it will alter the essential academic character of the 
locality and nature preserve.  The character of the locality will remain academic in nature.  Staff believes 
this standard has been met.    

 
4. That the particular physical surroundings, shape, or topographical conditions of the specific property 

involved would result in a particular hardship upon the owner, as distinguished from a mere 
inconvenience, if the strict letter of the regulations were carried out.   
The limitation of the floodplain, conservation easement and academic buildings are a particular hardship 
for the petitioner.  The petitioner is limited in their ability to locate a parking garage near their academic 
core and new Basic Science Building.  These three items limits the area where a new parking garage 
could be located to service the academic core.  Staff believes this standard has been met. 
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5. That the conditions upon which the requested variation is based would not be applicable, generally, to 
other properties within the same zoning classification.   
Midwestern University is the only private university located within the R-1 zoning district.  Based on this 
unique situation, the setback variation would not be applicable to any other property in the Village.  Staff 
believes this standard has been met.   

 
6. That the alleged difficulty or hardship has not resulted from the actions of the owner.   

There is no alleged difficulty or physical hardship which has resulted from the actions of the owner. Staff 
believes this standard has been met. 

 
7. That the proposed variation will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, or 

substantially increase the congestion in the public streets, or increase the danger of fires, or endanger 
the public safety, or substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborhood.   
The proposed increase in height will not significantly impair an adequate supply of light and air to 
adjacent properties.  It is staff’s opinion that the additional shadow cast on Lyman Woods will not 
significantly impact the plant materials within the woods.  A shadow from the existing garage is currently 
cast on the woods with the addition casting at most an additional hour of shadow on the property.  During 
the summer solstice, the shadow will be at the property line at approximately 10:15am.  The proposed 
variation will not endanger the public safety and will not impair the adjoining property values.  Staff 
believes this standard has been met. 

 
8. That the proposed variation will not alter the land use characteristics of the district.  

If granted, the requested setback variation would not alter the land use characteristics of the R-1 zoning 
district.  Staff believes this standard has been met. 

 
9. That the granting of the variation requested will not confer on the owner any special privilege that is 

denied by this Zoning Ordinance to other lands or structures in the same district.   
If the request was granted, it would not confer a special privilege to the petitioner.  The petitioner would 
have the ability to provide parking to their students and staff that is near the campus’ academic core.  
This privilege is similar to residential parking within the R-1 zoning district being located near the 
housing it serves.  Staff believes this standard has been met. 

 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

The proposed Special Use amendment and side yard setback variation are compatible with surrounding 
zoning and land use classifications. Based on the findings listed above, staff recommends the Plan 
Commission make a positive recommendation to the Village Council regarding this petition subject to the 
following conditions:  
 

1. The Special Use and variations shall substantially conform to the preliminary site and engineering 
plans and stormwater report prepared by Mackie Consultants LLC dated March 1, 2010; the 
parking deck elevations and plans prepared by DWL Architects and Planners, Inc. dated February 
10, 2010; and the landscape plans prepared by Allen L. Kracower & Associates, Inc. dated March 
1, 2010, except as such plans may be modified to conform to Village Codes and Ordinances. 

2. The applicant shall petition the Village of Downers Grove to designate the campus a Planned 
Development prior to the next proposed expansion which requires Village Council review.  The 
Planned Development petition should address maximum heights, maximum floor area ratios and 
minimum setbacks. 

3. A description of best management practices that are incorporated into the site design and how 
they will function shall be prepared and submitted.  The applicable design criteria such as soil 
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type, vegetation, and land cover conditions draining to the best management practice along with 
appropriate calculations shall be included.   

4. All proposed landscape plantings in the 100-foot wetland buffer and those surrounding the 
proposed detention basin shall be native to Illinois. 

5. The proposed building shall have a manual and automatic detection system installed throughout 
in a manner acceptable to the Village.  All areas of the building shall be protected.   

6. The proposed building shall have a complete automatic sprinkler system installed throughout in a 
manner acceptable to the Village.  All areas of the building shall be protected. 

7. A photometric plan which complies with the Zoning Ordinance shall be submitted and approved 
by the Village. 

8. Construction and silt fencing shall be installed adjacent to the conservation easement so that any 
possible impacts to the conservation easement are minimized.  The fencing shall stretch from the 
southern edge of the wetland to at least 50 feet past the proposed detention basin retaining wall.   

 
  
Staff Report Approved By: 
 

 

___________________________ 
Tom Dabareiner, AICP 
Director of Community Development  
 
TD:sjp 
-att 
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PC-04-10 A petition seeking a Special Use Amendment and a side yard setback variation to permit 
an expansion and addition to the existing parking deck at  Midwestern University.  The property is 
located on the South side of 31st Street, approximately 1,281 feet west of Meyers Road, Downers 
Grove, IL, commonly known as 555 31st Street, Downers Grove, IL (PIN 06-32-200-015 and 06-32-
400-026); Midwestern University, Petitioner/Owner. 
 
Chairman Jirik swore in those individuals who would be speaking on PC-04-10. 
 
Mr. Stan Popovich, Village Planner, reviewed the above request for the commissioners, explaining 
that Midwestern University has been located at the site since 1965 and sits on 105 acres and 
includes instructional academic office buildings, recreational uses, dormitories, surface parking and 
stormwater facilities.  The property is zoned R-1 and colleges are an allowable use in the district.  In 
2002 a Special Use was approved for the existing 3-story garage on the west side of campus.  A 
two-level expansion to that garage is being proposed.  In addition, a proposed five-deck addition to 
the south end of the garage is also being proposed for a total expansion size of 293,000 square feet.  
The proposal will meet the anticipated demand for parking.  The side yard setback variation is for 
the expansion of the existing garage.  In 2002, the garage was approved to be 29 feet from the west 
property line and required a seven-and-a-half-foot side yard setback.  However, based on the 
proposed height of 50 feet-four inches, the side yard requirement would now be 40 feet, 8-inches.  
Where only 29 feet are provided, the petitioner is requesting a 28.1% reduction in the side yard 
setback.   
 
Photos of the site were presented to the commissioners.   Two vehicular access points will remain 
the same.  The two existing stairwells were be expanded up.  Elevations were presented on the 
overhead.  Mr. Popovich stated the new garage will extend 160 feet south along the east property 
line and along the west property line the garage will extend about 36 feet to the south and then turn 
west for approximately 108 feet.  The additional footprint will be approximately 33,600 square feet.  
The addition will be 60 feet from the north property line and 175 feet from the west properly line, 
which includes a 100 feet conservation easement, which will remain clear from construction.  
 
The existing garage, with expansion, and the newly proposed garage, will increase overall parking 
from 1,783 spaces to 2,779 spaces.  Mr. Popovich reminded the commissioners that the earlier 
parking study did recommend increased parking spaces for this potion of the campus.   
 
All bulk requirements have been met for the proposal except for the requested side yard setback 
variation.  Staff believes there are challenges to the 29-foot setback, including the on-site flood 
plain, a 100-foot conservation easement, the limitation of constructing a new building on-site, and 
an existing wetland.  Staff also believes these limitations represent the hardship to allow for the 
variation.    
 
Additionally, two existing detention ponds will be removed to make room for the expansion of the 
existing garage to the south is another limitation.  This detention will now be provided by detention 
approved and permitted for the Basic Science Building.  The existing surface parking lot will be 
reworked in order to make way for the new parking garage.  Staff believes the proposal meets the 
Future Land Use Plan.   
 
Per Mr. Popovich, landscaping for the new construction will include native plantings within the 
wetland buffer and surrounding the conservation easement.  Fire Prevention supports the proposal.  
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The Park District voiced concern about the shadows that will be produced by the height of the 
garage on Lyman Woods.  Shadow study photographs were provided and explained.  Staff felt the 
impact would be minimal.  A letter from the Forest Preserve requests that a construction fence be 
provided along the conservation easement and native plantings be used.  Per staff, both requests are 
conditions of approval. 
 
With regard to the Special Use Standards for approval, staff feels the garage deck provides a 
desirable service and will contribute to the welfare of the public and university and would not be 
detrimental to the health, welfare and general safety of the community.  Staff feels the proposal 
complies with the bulk regulations except for the variance request.  Additionally, the requested 
special use is an allowable special use in the R-1 district.   
 
A review of the nine variation standards for approval followed as explained in staff’s report.  Staff 
recommended that the Plan Commission forward a positive recommendation to the Village Council 
with the conditions listed on pages seven and eight in staff’s report.  
 
The discussion was opened up to the Commissioners.  Staff discussed that in speaking with the Fire 
Marshal earlier in the day and the Fire Marshal did not feel a 20-foot fire lane was necessary on the 
western side of the building since access would be available to the south.  Clarification followed 
regarding the floodplains, the displacement of two detention ponds and relocating them to the Basic 
Science Building detention basin, and the blending of wetland and native plantings, as part of the 
mitigation solution. 
 
Dr. Kathleen Goeppinger, President and CEO of Midwestern University (the "University"), thanked 
the Commission for its continued support.  She discussed the need for parking at the University and 
the fact that she attends town hall meetings to speak to her neighbors to receive input.  She believes 
that parking will not only be required for day to day activities but for other activities as well and 
their only alternative is to provide parking by constructing upwards due to the land constraints of 
the site.  She plans to soften the northern edge of the garage and to change the lighting, as 
recommended by the neighbors.  She intends to continue to work hard to get along with her 
neighbors.  Regarding the six-foot chain link fence and planting native plants, Dr. Goeppinger 
stated if the Forest Preserve was recommending certain items, she would be agreeable to it.  
 
Dr. Goeppinger stated she did not know if the Park District was on her mailing list for the town hall 
meetings but she stated she was aware of their concern.   
 
Chairman Jirik opened up the meeting to public comment. 
 
Mr. Anthony Marek, Oak Brook Colony, stated he received a letter from the University and it was 
unclear when the University’s neighborhood meeting was to take place.  He did not believe that all 
of his neighbors knew of the meeting.  His main concern was about the traffic when he leaves his 
complex from 22nd (31st) Street and safety issues in the overall area for adults and children.  Noise 
was another concern. 
 
Mr. Ken Lerner, 4933 Whiffen Place, Downers Grove, said his concerns were about the impact to 
Lyman Woods due to the sensitiveness of the area and he understands that the forest preserve and 
the park district have invested significantly to the storm water for the property.  Mr. Lerner asked 
about the increased shadow on the vegetation; the results of the study; and whether the park district 
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agrees with it.  Mr. Lerner also asked about the detention facilities that were proposed and their 
capabilities of providing adequate capacity and the topography of the existing site versus the 
proposed detention pond.  
 
Mr. O’Brien stated that he recently spoke with the Director of Parks for the Downers Grove Park 
District regarding the shadow study results and did not receive any objections based on this 
information from the District.   As to water detention and the fact that two basins will be removed, 
Mr. Millette explained that the increased amount of water was accounted for within the calculations 
and best management practices will be followed.  Regarding the elevated area west of the proposed 
expansion, Mr. Millette pointed out the areas and noted there will be two retaining walls 
surrounding the proposed detention pond.   
 
Ms. Karla Schwartz, 3117 Rosewood Place, thanked the University for meeting with the neighbors.  
She stated a number of owners had concerns about the expansion of the deck and the neighbors 
losing their privacy. They were concerned about lighting, buffering, noises from the vehicles, and 
losing property values.  She commented on the 100-year floodway between her and her neighbor’s 
home, possibly impacting their properties or increasing in size.   
 
Mr. Abid Ali, 3112 Rosewood Place, appreciated that the construction will have barriers.  He, too, 
can see the top of the deck and he asked that the University take steps to see more green around the 
campus.  He shared the same concerns as his neighbor.  
 
Mr. Eric Marek, Governor’s Trail, voiced concerns about traffic and school children being late due 
to the increased traffic.   
 
Mr. Mahesh Patel, resides on Rosewood Place, north of the parking lot, and asked how far along the 
plans were, wherein the chairman updated the resident and the recommending process.  Mr. Patel 
believed many of the homeowners were concerned about the deck height and reductions to their 
property values.  Increased traffic on 31st Street and school bus safety was another concern.   
 
Mr. Gordon Goodman, 5834 Middaugh, recalled the concerns from when the initial parking deck 
went up.  He recalled the concern back then was the spillover light from the parking deck.  Staff 
confirmed there was no mention of the spillover light from the petitioner but a distribution of light 
by foot-candle was done by the petitioner.  Mr. Goodman strongly recommended that when staff 
requests a light study this time, that it include an analysis of how far out into the preserve the light 
impact will be felt and that mitigation steps be taken.  He expressed concern as to what attention has 
been paid to the visual impact of the proposed parking deck on the enjoyment of Lyman Woods.   
 
Upon hearing no further comments, Chairman Jirik closed the public participation portion of the 
meeting.  Asked if there were comments from the commissioners to the public, none followed.  
 
Dr. Goeppinger stated she understood the concerns of the neighbors, the traffic, etc. and agrees 
traffic is an issue.  Another traffic study is being considered and she stated the University has gone 
to the county to speak to them about a stop light.  For the record, however, Dr. Goeppinger stated 
that the University was not adding 1,000 students with the expansion.  It was 125 students for the 
year with another 50 faculty members.  She stated she was open to working with Lyman Woods and 
the neighbors to continue to increase the campus’s beauty.   
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Mr. O’Brien stated that the parking garage does not generate new traffic, rather it accommodates 
existing on-site parking volumes.  As to regulating traffic and installing a stop light, Mr. O’Brien 
stated 31st Street was under the jurisdiction of DuPage County.  He noted one of the conditions in 
the annexation agreement with Highland Landmark at 31st and Highland was to complete a traffic 
study along that corridor prior to Phase 4 and 5.  Details followed, but Mr. O’Brien stated additional 
studies would be required for any future development that generated new traffic. 
 
Mr. Matejczyk did not see any connection between traffic and the petition before the 
commissioners.  As to lighting in the parking garage, he assumed a low parapet wall on the north 
side would shield the headlights from shining into to the neighbors’ homes.   
 
Dr. Goeppinger stated she just spoke to the neighbors about this issue and she did speak with her 
architect and landscaper to address the exact issue, possibly using panels.  She was open to looking 
at alternatives.  
 
Other questions followed regarding plantings and whether the University was restricting classes due 
to the traffic.  Dr. Goeppinger stated the University had to meet accreditation and classes were not 
being restricted.  As an aside, she said during any special event on campus, the University hires off-
duty police to handle the extra traffic.   Asked if the campus has grown to the point that the 
University needs to accommodate the parking, Dr. Goeppinger concurred.  Asked if the parking 
deck’s lighting/photometric shielding of the lights was discussed, Dr. Goeppinger stated that today 
was the first time that the current lighting issue was raised.  She agreed the matter would have to be 
reviewed and her lighting consultants would be contacted.   
 
Clarification followed regarding staff’s recommendation for a photometric plan and what the zoning 
ordinance included, which did not discuss the shielding of fixtures specifically.   Mr. Webster 
suggested adding a Condition No. 7 to staff’s report to include fixtures to have shielding to prevent 
lighting spilling over to the residents and to Lyman Woods.  The Chairman suggested to not include 
the condition since the petitioner may want to consider another alternative and achieve 
conformance.   Mr. Webster agreed but also wanted no visible light to be seen.  Further discussion 
followed, with the Chairman reminding that the commission wanted to be consistent as with other 
developments.   Mr. Webster recalled otherwise.   He recalled that shields actually hide the fixture 
itself.  He offered that suggestion for the west and north elevations.    
 
Mr. Beggs inquired about recommendation No. 2 in staff’s report, wherein Mr. O’Brien explained 
that the planning staff has been discussing with the University the idea of creating a Master Plan in 
order to set parameters for development.  Mr. Beggs did not believe a condition should be set 
currently and that the wording could be revised or not even included as a condition.  Chairman Jirik 
suggested verbiage that “if the next” application comes before the Commission and takes a planned 
development approach, it forces long-term planning and helps the Village Council understand what 
is desired or understands limits to growth.  The Chairman noted that larger parcels, such as the 
Esplanade, were handled this way and were basically used to foster good planning and 
communication.  
 
For the record, Chairman Jirik stated staff’s analysis of standards for approval for a Special Use and 
variation were appropriate and accurate and satisfied the requirement.  He supported the report staff 
prepared and it noted the analysis was true and accurate.  Furthermore, he discussed that the 
proposal was a very “responsible development” when considering the stormwater aspect and given 
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the constraints.  As to the traffic issues raised, he stated that the parking garage does not generate 
traffic; it accommodates traffic and as to future planned development, there will be increased traffic, 
and, in turn, the public will be invited to speak.  He supported the petitioner seeking any avenue to 
get a traffic light.  As to the verbal representation as to the mitigation of the low level headlights for 
the woods and the northern neighbors, it was very important to address.  In general, the chairman 
commended the petitioner in her efforts to develop responsibly. 
 
WITH RESPECT TO PC 04-10, MR.  MATEJCZYK MADE A MOTION THAT THE PLAN 
COMMISSION FORWARD A POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO THE VILLAGE 
COUNCIL, SUBJECT TO THE FOLLOWING CONDITIONS: 
 

1. THE SPECIAL USE AND VARIATIONS SHALL SUBSTANTIALLY CONFORM 
TO THE PRELIMINARY SITE AND ENGINEERING PLANS AND 
STORMWATER REPORT PREPARED BY MACKIE CONSULTANTS LLC 
DATED MARCH 1, 2010; THE PARKING DECK ELEVATIONS AND PLANS 
PREPARED BY DWL ARCHITECTS AND PLANNERS, INC. DATED FEBRUARY 
10, 2010; AND THE LANDSCAPE PLANS PREPARED BY ALLEN L. KRACOWER 
& ASSOCIATES, INC. DATED MARCH 1, 2010, EXCEPT AS SUCH PLANS MAY 
BE MODIFIED TO CONFORM TO VILLAGE CODES AND ORDINANCES. 

2. THE APPLICANT SHALL PETITION THE VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE TO 
DESIGNATE THE CAMPUS A PLANNED DEVELOPMENT PRIOR TO THE 
NEXT PROPOSED EXPANSION WHICH REQUIRES VILLAGE COUNCIL 
REVIEW.  THE PLANNED DEVELOPMENT PETITION SHOULD ADDRESS 
MAXIMUM HEIGHTS, MAXIMUM FLOOR AREA RATIOS AND MINIMUM 
SETBACKS. 

3. A DESCRIPTION OF BEST MANAGEMENT PRACTICES THAT ARE 
INCORPORATED INTO THE SITE DESIGN AND HOW THEY WILL FUNCTION 
SHALL BE PREPARED AND SUBMITTED.  THE APPLICABLE DESIGN 
CRITERIA SUCH AS SOIL TYPE, VEGETATION, AND LAND COVER 
CONDITIONS DRAINING TO THE BEST MANAGEMENT PRACTICE ALONG 
WITH APPROPRIATE CALCULATIONS SHALL BE INCLUDED.   

4. ALL PROPOSED LANDSCAPE PLANTINGS IN THE 100-FOOT WETLAND 
BUFFER AND THOSE SURROUNDING THE PROPOSED DETENTION BASIN 
SHALL BE NATIVE TO ILLINOIS. 

5. THE PROPOSED BUILDING SHALL HAVE A MANUAL AND AUTOMATIC 
DETECTION SYSTEM INSTALLED THROUGHOUT IN A MANNER 
ACCEPTABLE TO THE VILLAGE.  ALL AREAS OF THE BUILDING SHALL BE 
PROTECTED.   

6. THE PROPOSED BUILDING SHALL HAVE A COMPLETE AUTOMATIC 
SPRINKLER SYSTEM INSTALLED THROUGHOUT IN A MANNER 
ACCEPTABLE TO THE VILLAGE.  ALL AREAS OF THE BUILDING SHALL BE 
PROTECTED. 

7. A PHOTOMETRIC PLAN WHICH COMPLIES WITH THE ZONING 
ORDINANCE SHALL BE SUBMITTED AND APPROVED BY THE VILLAGE. 

8. CONSTRUCTION AND SILT FENCING SHALL BE INSTALLED ADJACENT TO 
THE CONSERVATION EASEMENT SO THAT ANY POSSIBLE IMPACTS TO 
THE CONSERVATION EASEMENT ARE MINIMIZED.  THE FENCING SHALL 
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STRETCH FROM THE SOUTHERN EDGE OF THE WETLAND TO AT LEAST 50 
FEET PAST THE PROPOSED DETENTION BASIN RETAINING WALL.   

 
EXCEPT REVISING ITEM 2, WHICH IS TO READ: 

 
“IT IS STRONGLY RECOMMENDED THAT THE APPLICANT PETITION THE 
VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE TO DESIGNATE THE CAMPUS AS A PLANNED 
DEVELOPMENT WITH THE NEXT PROPOSED EXPANSION WHICH REQUIRES 
VILLAGE COUNCIL REVIEW.  THE PLANNED DEVELOPMENT PETITION 
SHOULD ADDRESS MAXIMUM HEIGHTS, MAXIMUM FLOOR AREA RATIOS 
AND MINIMUM SETBACKS.” 

 
SECONDED BY MR. WEBSTER.   
 
The Chairman asked if the motion should include that the applicant consider extraordinary measures 
to minimize lighting perception in the immediate adjacent properties, wherein Mr. Matejczyk 
recalled the applicant went on record stating she would consider the alternatives.   
 
AYE:  MR. MATEJCZYK, MR. WEBSTER, MR. BEGGS, MR. COZZO, MR. QUIRK, 

CHAIRMAN JIRIK 
 
NAY: NONE 
 
MOTION CARRIED.  VOTE:  6-0 
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